

HWRC Research Activities to Address Workforce Needs During COVID-19 Pandemic

Background

As the country responds to the COVID-19 pandemic, the health workforce has become a prominent issue. The Health Workforce Research Centers (HWRCs) supported by the Health Services and Resources Administration (HRSA) have provided assistance to states and other stakeholders to better inform workforce strategies. Below are brief summaries of contributions by the HWRCs to efforts in developing effective workforce strategies in response to the COVID-19 pandemic.

Carolina Health Workforce Research Center

- Dr. Erin Fraher, Center Director, has been working with North Carolina DHHS Secretary Cohen and Deputy Secretary Ben Money to identify strategies needed to surge and sustain the workforce needed for COVID-19. This includes producing data, synthesizing available evidence and best practices from other states, liaising with licensure boards regarding regulatory changes needed, drafting policy memos, and participating in daily huddles to inform state response.
- Dr. Fraher and her team developed a series of blogs around North Carolina professions critical to combatting CO-VID-19. Currently posted: infectious disease, primary care, and critical care nurses. To be posted soon: respiratory therapists, critical care medicine, and long term care. These blogs analyze whether the workforce will be able to surge to staff ICU and acute care beds as well as ventilators.
- Dr. Fraher is working closely with the NC Board of Respiratory Care to disseminate the results of a survey of health care systems and hospitals regarding RT capacity on the state.
- Dr. Tom Ricketts is preparing a report on roles preventive medicine physicians play in infectious disease management and public health.
- As Chair of Council on Graduate Medical Education (COGME), Dr. Fraher is working on COGME's response to CO-VID-19.

Center for Health Workforce Studies (CHWS) at the University at Albany

- Dr. Jean Moore, director of the Center for Health Workforce Studies at the University of Albany's School of Public Health, represented the State University of New York on a COVID-19 team established by New York State Governor Andrew M. Cuomo to build health workforce surge capacity during the pandemic.
- Dr. Moore and the staff of CHWS provided assistance on database development, data analysis, and management of the statewide volunteer database.

- CHWS provided up-to-date data and information on the state's health workforce and the educational pipeline for health professions.
- CHWS helped with outreach to health professionals, education programs, and health care professional associations in efforts to build surge capacity.

Fitzhugh Mullan Institute for Health Workforce Equity at the George Washington University (Mullan Institute)

- The Mullen Institute is hosting a mini-series of webinars on Emergency Workforce Strategies to Address COVID-19. Accompanying resources and summary write-ups are posted alongside links to the recordings on the Mullan Institute website gwhwi.org/covid-19. Future topics beyond the four described below include: Increasing Supply by Tapping Retirees and Other Health Practitioners, Is There a Right to Not Work During COVID-19?, Mobilizing Professionals and Students, Behavioral Health, Reproductive Health, Organizational Task Shifting, Medical Legal Partnerships, and Distance Learning for Developing Countries.
- Dr. Candice Chen moderated the first in the series on 1135 of the Social Security Act which allows CMS to waive certain Medicare, Medicaid, and CHIP regulations to support state effort to address COVID-19.
- Dr. Guenevere Burke moderated the second webinar on emerging policies and programs designed to support primary care during the COVID-19 pandemic.
- Dr. Patricia Pittman led a third webinar on emergency measures states can take to remove certain restrictions on the scope of practice for a variety of health professions as a strategy to maximize current health workforce capacity.
- Dr. Patricia Pittman led a fourth webinar on the need for national enforceable occupational standards around health workers rights surrounding airborne diseases.

UCSF Health Workforce Research Center on Long-Term Care/Healthforce Center at UCSF

- The Healthforce Center developed a rapid-response list of recommendations for California policy leaders to consider to facilitate a surge in health workforce capacity.
- Dr. Spetz worked closely with leaders from HealthImpact and the California Hospital Association to develop recommendations to support student employment to meet COVID-19 health care needs.
- The Healthforce Center developed an Excel workbook to create staffing plans for newly-opened acute care facilities that are caring for COVID-19 patients.
- The Healthforce Center is providing technical assistance in creation of job descriptions for alternative care sites for low-acuity and post-acute COVID-19 patients.
- The Healthforce Center is continuously crowd-sourcing information from other states to share with state and local leaders involved in the COVID-19 workforce surge.

University of Michigan Behavioral Health Workforce Research Center

- Dr. Angela Beck, Center Director, is assisting with state efforts related to contact tracing, public health capacity, and behavioral health capacity for COVID-19.
- Center researchers updated a comprehensive database of all scope of practice information related to provision
 of telehealth.
- Center researchers developed a summary of Medicaid emergency authority to inform strategies for flexing and surging the behavioral health workforce.

University of Washington Center for Health Workforce Studies (UW CHWS)

- Dr. Bianca Frogner, Center Director, estimated the number of health care workers who would be affected by CO-VID-19 and this analysis was disseminated to HRSA and other federal leaders.
- Dr. Frogner served as a panelist for a webinar hosted by GW Mullan Institute for Health Workforce Equity on state strategies to expand scope of practice of health care workers during COVID-19 pandemic.
- Sr. Deputy Director Sue Skillman led a UW CHWS team to develop a brief describing the national landscape of respiratory therapists and their roles during COVID-19.
- Dr. Frogner and Sr. Deputy Director Skillman contributed to the National Governors Association efforts to identify
 policy levers in Washington state to effectively deploy the health workforce to meet patient needs across multiple
 settings during the COVID-19 pandemic.
- Sr. Deputy Director Skillman and Dr. Frogner have been contributing to health workforce response discussions
 related to the COVID-19 emergency with several Washington State agencies, including the Washington Health Care
 Authority, the Department of Health and health professions boards, as well as the Washington State Workforce
 Training and Education Coordinating Board.

The Health Workforce Technical Assistance Center is supported by the Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) of the US Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) as part of an award totaling \$446,482. The contents are those of the authors and do not necessarily represent the official views of, nor an endorsement, by HRSA, HHS, or the US Government. For more information, please visit HRSA.gov.

Established to support the efforts of HRSA's National Center for Health Workforce Analysis (NCHWA), HWTAC provides technical assistance to states and organizations that engage in health workforce planning. HWTAC conducts a number of initiatives each year designed to provide expert assistance with health workforce data collection, analysis, and dissemination. HWTAC is based at the Center for Health Workforce Studies (CHWS) at the School of Public Health, University at Albany, State University of New York.

